DRAFT


FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MARCH 19, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde


Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Betty Milligan (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4) (arrived at 7:45 p.m.); Nat Robertson (District 5)(arrived at 7:13 p.m.); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Kai Nelson, Business Services Manager

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Scott Dorney, Chief Operating Officer – 


Support Services

Robert C. Cogswell, Jr., City Attorney

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer – 

Engineering and Maintenance

Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager 

Mick Noland, PWC, Chief Operations Officer of Water 


Resources

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Alice O’Hair, Graphics Services Manager

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Father Jack Morrison, St. Michael The Archangel Maronite Catholic Church, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor McBryde announced the Character Education Concept for March 2001 was Fairness.

RECOGNITION

Mayor McBryde presented a proclamation declaring March to be American Red Cross Month to Mr. John Poulos, Ms. Teresa Russo, and Ms. Gwen Huff on behalf of the American Red Cross. 

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

City Manager Roger Stancil requested to add a closed session to discuss economic development to Item 13, closed session for attorney-client matters.

Councilmember Robertson arrived at 7:13 p.m.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to excuse Councilmember Haire until he arrived.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Talbot) 
MOTION:
Councilmember Massey moved to approve the agenda with the addition.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire excused)
2.
CONSENT

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire excused)
The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of February 19, 2001.

B.
Approve minutes of information meeting of February 26, 2001.

C.
P01-3F.  Approve the rezoning from P1 Professional District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 518 Owen Drive.  Containing .30 acres more or less and being the property of Gayle Clark Reaves as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 2501, Page 627, Cumberland County Registry.

D.
Approve Municipal Agreement with N.C. DOT for operation of City Computer Traffic Signal System.

E.
Adopt ordinances amending Chapter 20, Motor Vehicles and Traffic, for the following changes:

1.
Donaldson Street - remove loading zone.

an ordinance amending chapter 20, motor vehicles and traffic, of the City of Fayetteville code of ordinances, traffic schedule number 10, loading zones.  ordinance no. ns2001-006.

2.
Elliott Street/Coley Drive - delete no parking on Elliott Street and establish no parking on Coley Drive.

an ordinance amending chapter 20, motor vehicles and traffic, of the City of Fayetteville code of ordinances, traffic schedule number 11, parking prohibited.  ordinance no. ns2001-007.

3.
Williams Street - delete two-hour parking on Williams Street from Russell Street to Rowan Street (written in error) and establish two-hour parking on Williams Street from Russell Street to Rankin Street.

an ordinance amending chapter 20, motor vehicles and traffic, of the City of Fayetteville code of ordinances, traffic schedule number 13, b-parking, two-hour zones.  ordinance no. ns2001-008.

4.
Metromedical Drive - prohibit parking on east side from northern back of curb of Village Drive to a point 392 feet northwardly; west side from northern back of curb of Village Drive a point 392 feet northwardly.

an ordinance amending chapter 20, motor vehicles and traffic, of the City of Fayetteville code of ordinances, traffic schedule number 11, parking prohibited.  ordinance no. ns2001-009.

F.
Cancel March 26, 2001, Council Information Meeting and set City Council Retreat for Tuesday, March 27, 2001, 6:00 p.m. for dinner; 7:00 p.m. for meeting, Fayetteville Regional Airport.

G.
Adopt $3,000.00 capitalization threshold for non-infrastructure assets.  The capitalization threshold is the minimum dollar amount at which a local government will maintain a detailed record of a fixed asset (equipment, vehicles, buildings, etc.).

H.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance 2001-6 (Intersection Improvements and Traffic Safety Enhancements).

This ordinance appropriates projected net FY2001 SafeLight Program revenues of $182,000.00 for intersection improvements and traffic safety enhancements within the City. This project is consistent with the City’s adopted Capital Improvement Plan with the exception of the funding level. The funding level was originally budgeted very conservatively ($57,000.00) since the City had no historical basis to develop revenue projections for the program. A portion of the Bragg/Ames and Robeson/Levy intersection improvements are among the projects that will be funded through this ordinance.

I.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2001-7 (Land Acquisition and Parking Lot Construction).

At the February 19 meeting, City Council approved the purchase of four parcels of property located on the 300 block of Hay Street for the construction of a parking lot. While the land acquisition was approved and this amendment is necessary to appropriate general fund resources that were transferred. A source of funds for the transaction was not formally identified and this amendment is necessary to appropriate general fund resources that were transferred to the Tranportation Fund in previous fiscal years ($442,370.00) for this project. In addition, the Community Development Block Grant includes $200,000.00 for this project. This project is consistent with the City’s Capital Improvement Plan adopted by City Council on January 16, 2001.

J.
Approve First Amendment to Bell South Carolinas PCS Option and License Agreement for Raleigh Road Electrical Substation. (PWC) 
K.
Approve bid award to Sandhills Contractors, Inc., for construction of Hope Mills Road Water Main Extension to the Hope Mills Elevated Water Tank, in the amount of $289,340.60. (PWC)

Bids were received as follows:

Sandhills Contractors, Inc. (Sanford, NC)
$289,340.60

APAC-Carolina, Inc. (Marston, NC)
$319,320.30

Colt Contracting Company (Clinton, NC)
$338,735.05

R.H. Moore Co., Inc. (Murrells Inlet, SC)
$355,688.50

ES&J Enterprises (Autryville, NC)
$390,478.70

Blue Construction Company (Sanford, NC)
$392,253.00

Odell Smith & Sons, Inc. (Spring Lake, NC)
$415,150.75

State Utility Contractor (Monroe, NC)
$447,758.00

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider adoption of an ordinance approving the closing of Union Street from the southern margin of Mason Street southwardly approximately 191 feet to the existing pedestrian bridge over Big Cross Creek.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item. Mr. Stancil recommended closing the street and maintaining the 30-foot easement required by PWC. 

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 7:18 p.m. Mr. L. Stacy Weaver, Attorney for Allison Holdings, appeared in favor of the street closing. There was no one else to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:20 p.m.

resolution and order closing a portion of union street. Resolution No. r2001-020.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to approve and adopt the resolution.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire excused)
B.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a Petition-Initiated Contiguous Annexation Area (a portion of Fayhart Road, Cooper and Hamlet Streets located between Fayhart Road and Gillespie Street).

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item, noting the North Carolina Department of Transportation had requested that the City maintain the streets and in exchange they would maintain Russell Street in its entirety. Mr. Teal recommended the annexation petitions by the North Carolina Department of Transportation be approved.

an ordinance to extend the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville, north carolina, ncdot streets, within massey hill vicinity (A portion of fayhart road, cooper, and hamlet streets, located between fayhart road and gillespie street). annexation ordinance no. 2001-03-450.

C.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a Petition-Initiated Contiguous Annexation Area (a portion of Pitt Street).

an ordinance to extend the coRporate limits of the City of Fayetteville, north carolina, ncdot streets, within massey hill vicinity (a portion of pitt street). annexation ordinance no. 2001-03-451.

D.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a Petition-Initiated Contiguous Annexation Area (portions of Powell and Reeves Streets and Foch Street, located on the northwest side of Gillespie Street).

an ordinance to extend the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville, north carolina, ncdot streets, within massey hill vicinity (a portion of powell and reeves streets and foch street, located on the northwest side of gillespie street). annexation ordinance no. 2001-03-452.

E.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a Petition-Initiated Contiguous Annexation Area (Edgewood, Francis and Ridgewood Streets, located on the eastern side of Gillespie Street).

an ordinance to extend the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville, north carolina, ncdot streets, within massey hill vicinity (edgewood, francis, and ridgewood street, located on the eastern side of gillespie street). annexation ordinance no. 2001-03-453.

F.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a Petition-Initiated Non-Contiguous Annexation Area (Reeves Street, located on the southeast side of Gillespie Street).

an ordinance to extend the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville, north carolina, ncdot streets, within massey hill vicinity (reeves street, located on the southeast side of gillespie street). annexation ordinance no. 2001-03-454.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:25 p.m.

MOTION:
Councilmember Smith moved to adopt Items B, C, D, E, and F.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire excused)
4.
Consider request from FTCC regarding donation of City-owned property for future growth of College.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item. Mr. Stancil recommended approval of the transfer by a quitclaim deed of a 1.61 acre tract of land, which was part of a 44.71 acre tract acquired by Mary Evans Church in 1960.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to convey the tract by a quitclaim deed to Fayetteville Technical Community College.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire excused)
5.
Presentation of Minority Business Program for Fiscal Year 2000.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented a report on the minority business program for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2000. Ms. Smith explained that a minority business enterprise was a business that was owned, managed, and controlled by a minority (African American, Hispanic, Asian, American Indian/Alaskan Native or female) or for partnerships, joint ventures, or corporations with 51 percent owned by a minority. 

Ms. Smith explained that the City Council’s verifiable goal of participation of 10 percent applied to construction, procurement, and professional services.

She reviewed the City’s procurement procedures, the prime contractor’s duties, the minority business enterprise responsibilities, the certification program and process, the state bidding requirements, and the City process for identification of minority business enterprises. 

Ms. Smith stated that the action plan for the future was to identify low participation areas and develop a plan to address it, to focus on relationships with the business organizations, to conduct MBE development workshops and to expand the MBE database in terms of certified businesses.

Councilmember Haire arrived at the meeting at 7:45 p.m.

Councilmember Robertson inquired if PWC was included in this report. Ms. Smith responded in the negative.

An in-depth question and answer period was held with Mayor Pro Tem Pitts expressing his opinion that the 10 percent goal was low for a City as diverse as Fayetteville.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested historical data for the last five years in order that he might be able to gauge whether progress had been made in this area. 

Councilmember Kendrick requested that information be provided about how the monies had been spent and what percentages of MBEs had participated in each area. Councilmember Kendrick stated it was important to know how many businesses were available to do the work in each area because it would give a truer picture.

6.
Report from Conservation and Environment Committee:

Councilmember Massey, Chairman, presented this item, noting he was submitting this as a report and he felt the public hearing held at Fayetteville State University was a success and the citizens’ viewpoint had been made known.

A.
Discussion of Interbasin Transfer issues. 

Mayor McBryde inquired if legal action was being considered. Mr. Cogswell stated that at the time EMC makes a decision a challenge would be issued. He noted that PWC currently has two law firms working on this.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated he did not think a lawsuit was the answer at this time and all efforts should be exhausted to make our voices heard.

Councilmember Talbot stated the State Legislature had nothing to do with this because they had delegated the authority to EMC to make this decision.

B.
Discussion of Texfi contamination issues. 

Councilmember Massey stated all legal avenues were being explored to ensure that all parties would do their share to eliminate the contamination problem.

7.
Report from Development Committee:

Councilmember Worthy, Chairman, presented this item. 

A.
Discussion of secondhand retailers and regulations on businesses that resell goods that have been purchased from individuals. 

Councilmember Worthy reported that any action on this issue had been tabled for 60 days to give the staff time to determine whether or not the proposed ordinance could be enforced and when a determination had been made, the staff would be back with a report. 

8.
Report from the Policy Committee:

Councilmember Fogleman, Chairman, presented this item. 

A.
Consider limit on number of taxi franchises.

Councilmember Fogleman reported that the Committee had sent this issue back to the staff for revisions to the ordinance to include permission to hail at the Airport, the same standards for all taxis throughout the City, a full-time inspector paid for by the taxi industry, and elimination of the limit on the number of franchises. A report will be forthcoming in 60 days.

B.
Review of City Council Policy No. 115.7 regarding rental fees for rooms in City Hall. 

Councilmember Fogleman reported that after a lengthy discussion no changes were made and the Council Chamber is not for rent.

C.
Consider recommendation on signing for hearing impaired at council meetings. 

Councilmember Fogleman recommended the approval of Policy No. 120.8.

The policy is as follows:

POLICY 120.8. Policy on accommodations for hearing impaired and language interpreters. 

Where it is determined by the City Manager that either an interpreter for the hearing impaired or a language interpreter is necessary for the proper understanding of an item on City Council agenda, the City Manager may arrange for the appropriate accommodations to be made. 

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to adopt Policy No 120.8.

SECOND: 
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS
D.
Review of Sign ordinance. 

Councilmember Fogleman stated that the Committee had determined this was a budget issue and a question of whether the City could afford more inspectors.

Councilmember Fogleman stated that the Committee recommended no action be taken on this item. 

E.
Consider policy on alternate terms for Public Works Commission members. 

Mr. Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager, reported that the County Commissioners would appoint a member to be an ex officio member to the PWC Commission. Mr. Blanchard explained that the appointment will allow the County to be informed and to have input but the position would not be a voting one. 

9.
Report from the Transportation Committee:

A.
Consider proposed residential street resurfacing for Spring 2001.

Councilmember Kendrick, Chairman, presented this item. He introduced Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer – Engineering and Maintenance, who reported that the City had contracted with the Institute of Transportation Research and Education to review and rate all City streets. Upon the receipt of their recommendations, the City Engineer and employees from Street Maintenance had reviewed the streets and had determined the streets that were in need of resurfacing.

Mr. Barefoot further reported that streets that were on the approved resurfacing list last year but were not resurfaced were placed on the top of the list being submitted and would be resurfaced under the new contract.

A discussion was held. Councilmember Worthy inquired if his request for Foxfire had been considered. Mr. Barefoot stated that it had been inspected and that the road rated 90 percent or above except for one block, which rated 60 percent and that did not qualify for the resurfacing list. 

Councilmember Kendrick pointed out that the state also rates streets.

Mr. Stancil stated that no councilmembers or citizens could interfere with the process but it was the Council’s choice to approve or disapprove the recommended list.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the list as submitted.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Mayor Pro Tem Pitts)
B.
Discussion of Orange Street traffic concerns.

Councilmember Kendrick recommended the Council approve the installation of a speed hump on Orange Street. 

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the speed hump on Orange Street.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS
C.
Discuss request to have a control switch installed at the new crosswalk on Murchison Road to control the lights at Langdon Street/Murchison Road so pedestrians can cross safely.  
Councilmember Kendrick reported that the Committee had tabled this item in order to review Fayetteville State University's plans on their entrances and exits. 

D.
Consider adding Helen Street and Johnson Street (Bonnie Doone) to the sidewalk list. 

Councilmember Kendrick stated there was no action taken on this item by the Committee.

E.
Report on Roxie Avenue and Cape Center Drive intersection.

Councilmember Kendrick stated no action had been taken on this item by the Committee and it was to be reviewed in six months.

F.
Consider business sponsorships for new bus shelters. 

Councilmember Kendrick stated that the Committee recommended this item go back to the staff for development of request for proposals for sponsorship of new bus shelters. The proposed request will be brought back to the Committee for their consideration.

G.
Updates:

1.
Law Road 

Councilmember Kendrick reported that the Committee recommended no action be taken on this item. 

Councilmember Milligan stated that the citizens of that street were having to endure flooding and hardships during the rain and she felt it was a shame that Council was ignoring this.

Councilmember Kendrick stated the area had been studied but the cost of the projects was prohibitive and perhaps some thought should be given to future bond funds.

2.
Center City Industrial Park project

Councilmember Kendrick reported that the staff would keep the Committee informed on this project. 

3.
Sign directing traffic to downtown historic district at intersection of I-95 and NC 87.   (DOT)

Councilmember Kendrick recommended that this item be referred to the Development Committee for a recommendation on the wording of the sign. He stated this had been requested by the State.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to send this to the Development Committee.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 3 in opposition (Councilmembers Robertson, Worthy, and Pitts)

4.
Parking on Fort Bragg Road

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the removal of three parking spaces as recommended by staff.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Talbot

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS
5.
Traffic-calming initiatives

Councilmember Kendrick recommended adoption of the guidelines submitted by the staff.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to approve the guidelines.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 
10.
Discussion of referring to the Appearance Commission the consideration of chain link fences in the downtown area. (Requested by Councilmember Shaw)
MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts moved to refer this item to the Appearance Commission.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

Councilmember Worthy made a friendly amendment to expand the motion to include all gateways and thoroughfares. 

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts accepted the friendly amendment.

Councilmember Robertson requested to add City parks and City properties to the list. Mayor Pro Tem Pitts accepted Councilmember Robertson’s friendly amendment.

Councilmember Talbot stated he wanted to be sure all people who had fences and would be effected by this item would be included in any conversations regarding this matter.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Hurst)
11.
APPOINTMENTS:

A.
Nominations for Personnel Review Board - 1 vacancy for personnel director.

No nominations were made.

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Position Vacancy Report for January 15, 2001, through February 25, 2001.

B.
Update on the SafeLight camera program.

C.
Report on responses to Public Forum questions and concerns.

13.
Consider closed session for attorney-client matters.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to go into closed session to discuss attorney-client matters and economic development.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 
The closed session began at 8:42 p.m. The regular session resumed at 9:22 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Thank you note from Mayor McBryde for flowers.

2.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of February 2001 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2000 Taxes
..........................................$774,528.65

2000 Vehicle Taxes
......................................282,135.27

2000 Revit..............................................
1,198.61

2000 Vehicle Revit.........................................
171.86

2000 FVT
.................................................34,170.72

2000 Storm Water........................................
55,413.74

1999 Taxes.............................................
9,390.67

1999 Vehicle Taxes......................................
29,673.61

1999 Revit.................................................
8.38

1999 Vehicle Revit.........................................
12.39
1999 FVT.................................................
4,345.99

1999 Storm Water.........................................
1,140.81

1998 Taxes...............................................
1,986.07

1998 Vehicle Taxes.......................................
794.04

1998 Revit...............................................
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
...........................................0.00

1998 FVT..................................................
168.60

1998 Storm Water..........................................
369.48

1997 Taxes...............................................
465.18

1997 Vehicle Taxes.........................................
641.70

1997 Revit
.................................................. 0.00

1997 Vehicle Revit...........................................
0.00

1997 FVT
....................................................98.69

1997 Storm Water
...........................................196.44
1996 & Prior Taxes.......................................
969.49

1996 & Prior Vehicle Taxes
..................................612.01

1996 & Prior Revit
.......................................... 0.00

1996 & Prior Vehicle Revit...................................
0.07

1996 & Prior FVT
............................................122.92

1996 & Prior Storm Water
227.28

Interest ................................................
28,365.14

Interest (Revit).............................................
37.82

Interest (Storm Water)....................................
1,790.07

Fayetteville Discount.................................
(3.78)

Revit. Discount.........................................
0.00

Total Collections
$1,229,031.92
3.
Police Department - Annual Report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections.

4.
Status of ongoing annexation projects in Phase IIIA & IIIB areas.

5.
Cape Fear Botanical Garden - minutes of January 18, 2001.

6.
FACVB - minutes of February 8, 2001.

7.
PWC - minutes of February 14, 2001.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to adjourn.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The meeting adjourned at 9:23 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

Janet C. Jones
 


Milo McBryde

City Clerk



Mayor 

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk’s office.
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